 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Annual Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 9 May 2016 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.05pm and 7.07pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Donna Chiffi, Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr John Long, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes asked that the Clerk begin taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. Cllr Hughes welcomed Cllr Chiffi and Cllr Haynes, as newly co-opted councillors for Manorbier Ward.
63/16
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Marcia Kidney and Cllr Lynda Parker.
64/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 18(a) (Action Tracking – Registration of Corner House land, Jameston). Cllr Hine declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 18(a). Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 18(a).
65/16
To elect the Chair of Manorbier Community Council for 2016/17. After a brief discussion, Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Hughes be re-elected as Chair of Manorbier Community Council for 2016/17. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes thanked Members for their support and reminded councillors that 2017 would see the Community Council elections.
66/16
To elect the Vice-chair of Manorbier Community Council for 2016/17. Following a brief discussion, Cllr Willcocks proposed that Cllr Terry Williams be re-elected as Vice–chair of Manorbier Community Council. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 8 in favour, 1 abstention.
67/16
To appoint representatives (if appropriate) to Manorbier Conservation Group (MCG) and to MCC’s Staffing Committee. Councillors were unsure if MCG still existed. Cllr Hall understood that their constitution had changed and that councillors were members unless they opted out. Cllr Hughes said that there was no need to appoint representatives in that case. Cllr Terry Williams reminded Full Council that MCC Members may have to declare an interest should any issue involving the MCG be discussed by MCC. In respect of the MCC Staffing Committee, Cllr Hughes reminded Members that no meeting of the Staffing Committee had taken place in the last year and that its current members were Cllr Hughes, Cllr Marcia Kidney and Cllr Terry Williams. Cllr Hall proposed that membership of MCC’s Staffing Committee remains unchanged for 2016/17. Seconded by Cllr Chiffi. Vote taken – all in favour.  
68/16
To approve the payment of the following Annual Costs/Donations and Clerk’s monthly salary;

a) Annual Insurance Premium – Aon UK Ltd - £1,462.20p (2nd year of Long Term Agreement). Cllr Haynes proposed that this payment be made. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) Manorbier School Book Token – up to £45.00p. Cllr Long proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
c) Monthly payment of Clerk’s salary (from 1 May 2016) of £458.33p gross per month (includes £91.60p PAYE which can vary). Cllr Haynes proposed that this monthly payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. 
69/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 4 April 2016.  Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 4 April 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – 4 in favour, 5 abstentions.   
70/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 4 April 2016. None.
71/16
To approve deletion of the Clerk’s tape recording of the Full Council meeting held on 5 October 2015. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the tape recording of the Full Council meeting held on 5 October 2015 be deleted. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.
72/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence folder. Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Email from Siobhan McClelland requesting to be considered for Co-option to MCC. See item 82/16 below.

· Email from Andrew Comrie seeking MCC approval for tree works at Cropton, Pembroke Road, Manorbier. (PCNPA consulted and emails read out). After discussion, Full Council had no objections to the tree works.
· Letter from Hywel Dda Health Board about event on 10 May 2016, ‘Transforming Mental Health Services’.

· PCC confirmation of 1st Annual Precept payment for 2016/17 of £6,200.

· Western Power Distribution letter enclosing Wayleave payment of £6.99.

· Code of Conduct Casebook (April 2016) from Public Services Ombudsman for Wales – includes reference to 3 MCC councillors being cleared of breach of the Code of Conduct (no evidence). Cllr Hughes read out the findings of the Ombudsman.

· Planning Aid Wales planning conference on 9 June 2016 in Cardiff. Clerk confirmed that Cllr Parker considering attending. See also item 73/16.
· Event (exhibition) at Carew Castle in July 2016. Notice put up in Jameston Hall.  

· Marie Curie posters about events 20-29 June 2016. Poster to be put up in Jameston Hall.  

· Job opportunity at Consumer Council for Wales – Local Consumer Advocate – Wales Committee.
· Ombudsman publication – ‘Principles of Good Administration and Good Records Management.

· Statutory Guidance for Community Councils on the Well Being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. 

· Email from PCC about Statutory Notice in respect of proposals to establish a Welsh Medium school in Haverfordwest. 

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings and/or by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.
73/16
 To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

            notices;

a) No planning applications received.  Other planning notices were read out by Cllr Hughes and noted by Full Council. Cllr Hughes declared a Prejudicial Interest in one item (NP/15/0287/OUT) and offered to leave the room but noted that this was a Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) decision notice sent to MCC for information only. No discussion took place. 
b) Feedback on the recent meeting with PCNPA and MCC. Cllr Hughes provided feedback on the lengthy meeting with Jane Gibson, PCNPA, held on 3 May 2016, about the planning process, including reading a summary of the meeting provided by the Clerk. An email from Jane Gibson to PCNPA staff following the meeting was read out, including her confirmation that she would be prepared to attend a future meeting of MCC to keep the dialogue open should MCC wish. Cllr Terry Williams noted that MCC had still not had answers to some of the 12 points in respect of NP/15/0526FUL. Cllr Hughes agreed but thought that PCNPA would give greater attention to MCC’s views and queries in the future. Cllr Willcocks, who had written the paper which aided discussions at the meeting with PCNPA, provided greater detail on the process and on the meeting with PCNPA and was pleased that Jane Gibson had offered to attend a future MCC meeting. He considered that PCNPA see MCC as an important partner in the planning process. Cllr Hughes reported that future changes to the planning process for larger applications will see the need for applicants to consult with Community Councils ahead of submitting their formal planning application. Cllr Hine said he had also raised the issue at a recent One Voice Wales meeting and confirmed that other Councils were not happy with the planning process. Members asked the Clerk to invite Jane Gibson to a future meeting of MCC, possibly in the autumn. Cllr Hall added that a Council in Cornwall had agreed not to allow the building of second homes. Some Members had also noted that recent news report.  
c) Feedback on PCNPA’s Local Development Plan Review workshop. Clerk handed out to each councillor a copy of Cllr Parker’s report on the recent workshop (21 April 2016). Members agreed to read and keep as a useful background paper to Jane Gibson’s visit. Cllr Parker had said she would be happy to accompany other councillors to the Planning Aid Wales conference on 9 June, if they wished to attend. Cost would be £60 including VAT. See also item 72/16.


74/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 12 March 2016 to 13 April 2016. Clerk handed out copies of the Financial Statement, as well as copies of the Balance Sheet at 31 March 2016 and Income and Expenditure tables for the FY 2015/16. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £10,564.32 and that transactions totalling £566.53 had cleared the account. £6.99 had been paid in. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £24,827.84. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Members noted the Balance Sheet and Income and Expenditure report. Cllr Hall asked if MCC would get some payment from PCC if they delegated, for instance, grass cutting at Skrinkle and Manorbier to MCC. Cllr Hughes said that, following a meeting with PCC held in 2015, in principle MCC would get some subsidy or grant but no details had been provided. 
75/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Cllr Kidney said he had heard back from Ben Blake, PCC, about line painting at the new bus shelter in Jameston. PCC had confirmed that there was not enough room for a car space. County Cllr Kidney said he would liaise with local residents on this issue.

· Results of the speed monitoring in Jameston had shown that few vehicles had exceeded the speed limit (there were some but not excessive) and so it was unlikely PCC would implement any changes.

· PCC would like MCC feedback on how proposals for one way traffic in St James’s Place, Jameston, would improve matters. However, footpath work and new kerbing will be installed in St James’s Place shortly and PCC had suggested to wait and see how this impacted on traffic flow before looking at one way traffic issues. A trial period had been mooted. Cllr Haynes declared a Personal Interest in this matter. Cllr Haynes said that years ago there had been a one way system in St James’s Place and did not think a new one way system would work. Some of the current problems were due to pub customers parking in the road rather than using the pub car park and this had caused problems for a number of years. Speeding was also an issue. Cllr Haynes added that legally anyone could park on the public road. Cllr Long asked about residents’ parking spaces but Cllr Haynes said that this would be costly. County Cllr Kidney said that PCC had acknowledged this was a big problem but were happy to listen to ideas. He said he would be happy to undertake a straw poll of local residents to gather their views and report back at the next MCC meeting.    
· PCC had agreed to let a local resident plant a tree in Manorbier play area, providing common sense prevails. Cllr Hughes said it would be a small tree. He agreed to inform the local resident.
· The issue of overhanging trees (outside Mr Wales’s house) had been passed to PCC’s Streetcare team.

· PCC had agreed to ask for the removal of a boat parked in St James’s Place. This would free up one space.

· A planning application for some glamping tents at Beavers Holt would be submitted soon and MCC would have a chance to comment in due course. Cllr John Williams said there were currently 3 glamping tents in situ.

· Cllr Hall thanked County Cllr Kidney for arranging for the removal of some litter and rubbish in Skrinkle. This had been cleared within 24 hours. Councillors noted a general increase in fly-tipping. 


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful update.
76/16
To receive feedback from Cllr Hine on the latest One Voice Wales (OVW) Area Committee meeting. Cllr Hine said he had raised the planning application issues and concerns previously discussed. Other Community Councils had similar views. A councillor from Newport Council had shared a paper on planning in the National Park and Cllr Hine had been given a copy. Cllr Willcocks agreed to scan the paper so that the Clerk could share with other Members. 


A meeting to discuss the draft Charter between PCC and Town and Community Councils was due to be arranged shortly by OVW and PALC. Cllr Lockley, Chair of Kilgetty-Begelly Community Council was involved in this meeting but no date had yet been provided. Cllr Hine encouraged Members to attend once a date was known.


The Community Health Council had undertaken a presentation at the meeting on its role and work.


Cllr Hine was thanked for his feedback and for attending the meeting on behalf of MCC.

77/16
To receive an update on the status of the Community Notice Board in Manorbier. Owen and Owen, Chartered Surveyors, had reported that the notice board would be repositioned on the front facade of the Reading Room, just below the clock. They had added that there would be some slight revision in that a lead roof would be added to conform to the arts and craft style to make the notice board more in-keeping with the building. The notice board was due to be re-erected within the next fortnight. Members welcomed the news. 
78/16
To consider the 2016 Annual Inspection and agree appropriate remedial action to equipment at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes reported that PCC were continuing to inspect Jameston Play Area and a report had been provided. Cllr Hughes had spoken with PCC and informed them that MCC now arranged inspections with RoSPA. Clerk confirmed he had also spoken to Emma Rees, PCC and she had confirmed that PCC had now agreed to inspect Jameston Play Area as part of their programme of inspections. She added that Dai Phillips, site inspector, would be willing to meet with MCC at the play area. Clerk confirmed that no charge for PCC inspections had been mentioned. Clerk had informed RoSPA that PCC were now inspecting and confirmed that the 2016 Annual Inspection report had been received. Clerk reported that one High Risk item had been found and that was an obstruction (picnic bench) under the Rotoplay. Clerk said that PCC agreed to move the bench. It was noted that Cllr Hine had previously reported this and other hazards. Clerk added that there were 9 medium risks that would need to be tackled within 3-6 months. Cllr Hughes suggested that councillors hold a site meeting ahead of the 6 June 2016 meeting to look at the medium risk items. Members were content to meet at the play area at 6.30pm on 6 June 2016. Members could then be better informed in making decisions on remedial action at the Full Council meeting. Cllr Willcocks said he would help Cllr Hine but not lead on the weekly inspections. Cllr Hine expressed concern that previously reported issues had not been taken forward. Cllr Hughes said that this and other issues could be discussed on 6 June 2016. Members content. 



Clerk reported that Tawny Wood has asked to increase their quote for work undertaken on the Zip Wire supports. Cllr Hughes acknowledged that Tawny Wood’s original quote was quite dated and Cllr John Williams said that the original quote (£1,200) was very low. He added that Tawny Wood had undertaken a good job. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC approve a revised cost for Tawny Wood’s work on the Zip Wire of £2,000 plus VAT. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.     



County Cllr Kidney said he would look to find the cradle for the zip wire. 



Cllr Terry Williams proposed that we stand down RoSPA for Jameston Play Area inspections and use PCC instead. Seconded by Cllr Chiffi. Vote taken – all in favour. In answer to a query from Cllr Willcocks, Clerk said he would inform the insurance company (Aon UK Ltd) accordingly, to ensure MCC’s policy is not affected by this change of inspector.


Cllr John Williams reported that some turf was missing from the play area next to the pedestrian gate entrance. This was now causing a trip hazard. Cllr John Williams kindly agreed to replace.


79/16
To receive an update on the Annual Audit for 2015/16. Clerk reported that Grant Thornton LLP had now sent the audit paperwork, after a considerable delay. Revised deadlines had been agreed. Clerk said he had completed the paperwork for the Internal Audit and had delivered it to Caroline Wheeler, Bevan Buckland. Clerk had placed the appropriate Notice, informing residents they could apply to see the paperwork, in the 3 community notice boards and in Manorbier Post Office.
80/16

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matter;
· Registration of Corner House land – Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.40pm) having declared a Prejudicial Interest in this item. Cllr Hughes confirmed that Red Kite Law LLP had informed MCC that the Land Registry were suffering from a long backlog and that the application was in process and was being dealt with by the Land Registry’s Peterborough office. Cllr Willcocks returned to the room at this point (8.42pm).
· PCC training on the Code of Conduct for Members – Clerk reported that the Monitoring Officer had confirmed attendance at MCC’s meeting on 4 July 2016 at 6.00pm for Code of Conduct training. Clerk had contacted Lamphey CC and they had confirmed Cllr White would be attending MCC’s meeting for this training. County Cllr Kidney confirmed he had mentioned to St Florence CC.
81/16
To approve the following outstanding invoice for payment;

a) I P Morris (office costs) - £17.97. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
82/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Terry Williams reported that local residents had contacted him about the open bin sited at Lydstep bus shelter. Contents were being ripped apart by foxes and/or gulls. County Cllr Kidney agreed to look at replacing with a better bin.


Cllr Long asked about the gypsy encampment on the Ridgeway at Manorbier Newton. There was no news on the enforcement notice appeal.


Clerk reported that he had been contacted by a TV production company working on the Channel 4 programme, ‘Penelope Keith’s Hidden Villages’, asking for the name of a local historian to aid production. Cllr Hughes and Members suggested Gerald Codd would be the best person for the company to speak with about Manorbier’s history.

Cllr Hughes said that Siobhan McClelland had confirmed her request to be considered for Co-option to MCC (see item 72/16) and therefore a new Casual Vacancy process needed to commence. Cllr Hall proposed that this process be initiated by the Clerk. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 6 June 2016, commencing with a site visit to Jameston Play Area at 6.30pm, with Full Council commencing at 7.00pm at Jameston Village Hall. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.47pm.
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